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Appendix A 
 

 2024-25 (Period to 31st December 2024) 
 

 
 

1. The overspend relates to fire damper works at Worship Street estate and residual 
external works at Leadenhall from 2023/24 

 
2. The underspend results from rebate payments received from CBRE. These arose due 

to contractual provisions associated with key performance indicator 
underperformance. 
 

3. The overspend relates to salary budgets, principally due to the vacancy factor and 
residual Target Operating Model (TOM) savings not fully achieved. 
 

4. The overspend is due to not achieving Poultry Market savings following the closure of 
the Poultry Market, and a cap on Smithfield service charges. 
 

5. Overspend arising from Epping Forest and Hampstead Heath repairs and 
maintenance managed fund due to additional reactive works. 
 

6. This figure comprises overspends on employee costs resulting from an increase in 
salary costs for grades A-C, and not fully achieving the vacancy factor. 
 

7. Shortfall in service charge income due to voids and overspends on employee and 
energy costs partly offset by an underspend on professional fees. 


